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The Publication of the Hamlin Lake Preservation Society ð      Fall 2009  

The HLPS Board for 2010 

Jim Pinkerton, Kent Gage, Lynn Hoepfinger, Linda Leibole, Jim Clark, Tom McGill, Bruce Pelletier, Alison Puffer, 

Lloyd Gearhart, Jim Storm, Susan Austin, Diane Boulais, and Wayne Disegna 

Our Speakers for the evening 

Lynn Hoepfinger report-

ing on Hamlin Lake water                                   

quality  

Jim Clark reporting 

on the annual weed 

surveys of Hamlin 

Lake 

Wayne Disegna 

describing the 

various methods 

available for 

weed control 

Bruce Pelletier spoke on the effects 

of fertilizer additions to the lake 

and gave a demonstration of the 

amount of phosphorous added to 

the lake by grass clippings, leaves, 

and fertilizers 
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OFFICERS 
 

President, Jim Pinkerton  

pink829@yahoo.com 

Vice President, Lynn Hoepfinger  

lhoepfinger@charter.net. 

Recording Secretary, Wayne Disegna  

wdisegna@verizon.net 

Treasurer, Linda Leibole  

 tedleibole@msn.com 

All opinions expressed in this 
newsletter are those of the authors         

and are not necessarily                    
the opinions of the  

 Hamlin Lake Preservation Society.  

HLPS is a tax exempt organization under Sec. 501(c) 3 of the IRS code.   
All dues and contributions are  tax deductible.  

 

 

Hamlin Lake Currents  
is published three times-a-year  
in Fall, Winter and Spring by the  

Hamlin Lake Preservation Society  
P.O. Box 178  

Ludington, MI  49431 
 

Our educational objective is to 
present articles on current concerns, 

history, and activities pertaining to 

Hamlin Lake. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

YOUR CONTRIBUTIONS ARE WELCOME! 
 

Please address letters to: 

Wayne Disegna 

 6647 W. Jackson Road 

Ludington MI 49431  

Phone:  231.843.6841 

wdisegna@verizon.net 
 
 
 
 

 

Hamlin Lake Preservation Society Board  

Hamlin Lake 
Currents Masthead 

Designed by  
Jeff Austin 

Hamlin Township 

Transfer Facility on Dewey 
Road 

 

WINTER SCHEDULE  
October 1 ñApril 30  

Wednesday and Saturday  

9 A.M. ñ5 P.M.  
 

SUMMER SCHEDUL E 

May 1 ñSeptember 30  

Monday, Wednesday, and 
Saturday,    

  10 A.M. - 6 P.M.  

Your comments are welcome!  

 E-mail Jim Pinkerton, President, 

pink829@yahoo.com.  

or write to the  

Hamlin Lake Preservation Society,  

P.O. Box  178  

Ludington MI  49431  

COMMITTEES 
 

Government RelationsðNorval 

 Stephens 

MailingsðRuth Crompton 

Membership-Diane Boulais 

NewsletterðWayne Disegna  

 Karen Disegna 

Special EventsðSusan Austin,   

Linda Leibole,  Alison Puffer 

WalleyeðJim Storm 

Water QualityðLynn Hoepfinger, 

 Wayne Disegna 

Weed StudyðTed Leibole 

 

DIRECTORS 
 

Susan Austin 

Diane Boulais 

Jim Clark 

Ruth Crompton 

Lloyd Gearhart 

Lynn Hoepfinger 

Alison Puffer 

Jim Storm 

Bonnie Wood 

Bruce Pelletier 

Tom McGill 

HLPS has a website thanks to 

Jim Clark and Jeff Rupp .  Take 

a look at 

www.hamlinlakepreservation.org 
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Our thanks to Jeff Austin for the pictures  
of the annual meeting and the  dedication  
of the Hamlin Lake Sculpture.  

Annual Meeting Report  
Minutes  
 

  
 
The annual meeting was held at the Hamlin Township Hall on Saturday July 25th. The social hour was from 6:00pm to 
7:00pm followed by a delicious catered Dinner. There were about 65 people in attendance. The township hall was very 
comfortable and everyone enjoyed not only good food but also good fellowship. The business meeting started off with a 
report by Ginny Benseman Hluchan up dating the progress made to date on the Hamlin Lake sculpture for the Ludington 
Waterfront Park and Sculpture Garden. The sculpture is finished and in place and it has formally been dedicated. They 
are still in need of a few thousand dollars and are hopeful that the money will be raised shortly through donations and the 
selling of the dedication banner either full size ($120) or a smaller picture size ($30). Ginny wanted to thank HLPS and it 
members for their help in making the sculpture become a reality. 
  
Jim Pinkerton gave the presidentôs report stating that lake is slowly returning to normal after the flood of last year. Our 
lake monitoring programs continue. The well at Wilson Hill Park is completed and ready for use. The fireworks display 
this year was very successful. 
We continue to see invasive species of aquatic plants entering the lakeôs eco-system. The two major ones are Eurasian 
Weed Milfoil and Phragmities. The EWM continues to grow and become a bigger problem lake wide. We continue to 
monitor the EWM. We  were able to work on the Phragmitie infestation and contain it last year. This year we are planning 
to take action to remove the present major growth of Phragmities. 
  
The organization is financially sound and our membership is around 350 plus members. We have active programs going 
as pointed out in the meeting minutes and the Treasurerôs report. Jim pointed out that money needs to be contributed to 
funds as we are not able to use general funds to support these special funds such as the fish fund, walleye fund, fire-
works fund, and memorial fund. The fireworks fund is again in need of funds for next yearôs fireworks. 
  
The board members whoôs terms were ending this year all agreed to stay on for another term. There were no additional 
nominations from the floor and all were re-elected by unanimous vote. 
Bruce Pelletier, Lynn Hoepfinger, Jim Clark, and Wayne Disegna presented a program on water quality of our lake and 
weed growth and controlling weed growth on our lake. 
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T H E  P R E S I D E N T õS  L E T T E R  

 I must start this Presidentôs Letter with an apology.  In my last letter, I mistakenly gave credit to the Hill family for 

donating the land for the Hamlin park and boat launch when, in fact, the township purchased the land from Mr. & Mrs. 

Charles Johnson.  Later, the park was dedicated to Wilson Hill who was affectionately known as the ñMayor of Barnhart 

Road.ò A tremendous Thank You goes to Ginny Benseman Hluchan for spearheading the drive to raise the money for 

the Hamlin Lake sculpture that has been placed in the Ludington Waterfront Park and Sculpture Garden.  This beautiful 

sculpture of a grandfather and grandson fishing is a tribute to the essence of Hamlin Lake.  If you havenôt had the 

opportunity to visit the Sculpture Garden, I hope you can do so as it is well worth your time. The Annual Meeting in 

July was very well attended by many of our 350+ members.  One of the highlights of the meeting was a very interesting 

and informative program on water quality and weed growth given by Bruce Pelletier, Lynn Hoepfinger, Jim Clark and 

Wayne Disegna.  We are grateful for their program and all the work they do on behalf of our members and our 

lake. Thank you for giving so generously to water quality and weed control along with fish, walleye, memorial and 

fireworks are specific funds to which our members have contributed.  Our modest membership fee does not support 

these special programs.  They exist through our membersô generosity.  On behalf of the membership, I would like to 

thank you for these contributions and to ask that you continue to give what you can as contributing to these special 

funds is important to our lake. One fund that always needs your support to make it spectacular is our annual fireworks. 

This year the fireworks cost $9,000 and we are currently short of our goal for the 2010 fireworks display.  Our policy is to 

spend on next yearôs program whatever has been contributed by December 31.  Please help us have another wonderful 

fireworks display by having your contribution for 2010 sent to HLPS, P.O. Box 178, Ludington, MI 49431 before the New 

Year. I would like to take this opportunity to publicly thank the Hamlin Lake Preservation Societyôs Board Members for 

their tireless efforts As the fall season approaches and we see the trees around the lake take on the beauty that comes each 

year with a new season, we know that that wonderful season we know as winter wonôt be far behind.  Some of our Hamlin Lake 

residents will take the opportunity to bid the snow Good Bye while others will remain and enjoy the lake in its frozen state.  This too 

holds its own beauty.  Whatever your choice, may your cares be few and your travels safe. 

     Jim Pinkerton 
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Hamlin Lake Sailing Summer 2009 

Final Results as of September 14, 2009 
Sorry everyone for taking awhile to get these out, life has been rather hectic with the start of the new school year. 
Final results for the Overall Season, what there was of it, as well as the last weekend are included below. 
Have a good winter, and see everyone next year. 
Jeff 

 
Sailed:10, Discards:0, To count:10, To qualify:2, Ratings:USPN, Entries:30, Scoring system:  
 
                                                                                  Overall Rankings   

 

Rank Boat Class HPN Points Jul 

4a 

Jul 4b Jul 

11a 

Jul 

11b 

Jul 

25a 

Jul 

25b 

Aug 

15a 

Aug 

15b 

Sept 

5a 

Sept 

5b 

1st Rupp, J&E Nacra 18 Slp spi 

(Nl 18)  

82 34 2 2 2 1 2 1 5 

DNC 

5 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

& 

DNC 

2nd Eversman, Walt Lighting 91.6 36 1 1 3 4 7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

3 4 3 3 

3rd Schemer, D&R E Scow 75 40 4 3 6 6 

DNC 

 7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

2 2 2 1 

4th Compton, Peter Y-Flyer 98.9 43 3 5 4 3 7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

1 1 6 6 

5th Replinger Laser 106.3 43 6 

DNC 

6 

DNC 

1 2 6 3 5 5 

DNC 

5 

DNC 

4 

6th Clark, Jim Interlake 94.9 48 6 

DNC 

6 

DNC 

1 2 6 3 5 

DNC 

5 

DNC 

5 4 

7th Leader, Greg JY 15 101.2 53 6 

DNC 

6 

DNC 

7 

DN

C 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

5  

DNC 

5 

DNC 

1 2 

8th Bufkin, John Hobie 16 86.8 53 6   

DNC 

6 

DNC 

7 

DN

C 

7 

DNC 

1 2 5  

DNC 

5 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

9th Martha, Amanda, 

Nathan 

Supercat 17 85 57 6 

DNC 

6 

DNC 

7 

DN

C 

7 

DNC 

3 4 5  

DNC 

5 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

10th Eversman, Keith Lighting 91.6 60 6 

DNC 

6 

DNC 

7 

DN

C 

7 

DNC 

4 6 5  

DNC 

5 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

11th Kursh, Andy Prindle 16 80.3 61 5 4 7 

DN

C 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

5  

DNC 

5 

DNC 

7 

DNC 

7 

DNC 
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CHECKING ACCOUNT:

Prev. Bal. Deposits Disburs. Balance

72,141.02 4,291.00 9,253.22 67,178.80

Membership Dues 29,283.33 1,120.00 345.00 30,058.33

Riparian Magazine 455.00 48.00 0.00 503.00

CONTRIBUTIONS:

General Fund 8,844.44 1,145.00 660.67 9,328.77

Fish Fund 3,976.09 400.00 0.00 4,376.09

Water Quality 4,618.94 164.00 500.00 4,282.94

Fireworks 10,565.18 1,239.00 4,900.00 6,904.18

Walleye Stocking 1,572.81 80.00 1,500.00 152.81

Land Reserve Project 2,623.52 0.00 0.00 2,623.52

(Land Purchase) 1,000.00 0.00 0.00 1,000.00

Boat Ramps 1,347.55 0.00 1,347.55 0.00

Memorials 7,704.16 95.00 0.00 7,799.16

Sailing 150.00 0.00 0.00 150.00

(includes #2 CD @ $5000, #3 CD @ $15,000 and #4 CD @ $10,000)

West Shore Bank Certificates of Deposit:

#1 CD valued @  $7946.13 +  $135.06 int.=$8081.19

(int. 10/20/08 - 1/19/09@ 4.6%)

#2 CD  $1173.20 int. + $ 68.80 = $1,242.00)

(int. 5/20/09 - 9/19/09 @ 3.3% int.)

#3 CD   $2565.29 + int. $130.62 = $2,695.91

(int. 5/5/09 - 9/30/09 @ 2.1% int.)

 

 

CHECKING ACCOUNT BALANCE  12/31/08 67,178.80

WEST SHORE BANK #1 CD + int. and #2 CD int. + #3 CD int.) 12,019.10

Total $79,197.90

       July 1, 2009 to September 30, 2009

Hamlin Lake Preservation Society 
Treasurerôs Quarterly Report 
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Memorials for Fall 2009 
 

 

Clifford L. Badendick 
From El Sierra School Staff ,  Fred & Suzanne Tibbot 

Ms. Linda Deitz 
From Jim & Barbara Husted 

Mr & Mrs. Cecil Moyer 
From Christopher & Sandy Moyer 

Ray & Neoma Purtell 
From Jack Purtell 

  7/21/04 8/3/05 8/18/06 8/15/07 8/5/08 7/28/09 

Collection Site  E.coli/100 ml  E.coli/100 ml  E.coli/100 ml  E.coli/100 ml  E.coli/100 ml  E.coli/100 ml  

Narrows 1 0 57 1 2 1 

Dunes North 2 0 37 1 16 11 

Dunes Middle 0 1 10 0 1 41 

Dunes South 3 3 2 0 9 9 

Entrance to State Park 0 0 0 0 0 0 

Piney Ridge North 0 1 0 3 1 0 

Piney Ridge South 1 0 0 0 0 0 

Tamarac 2 3 5 12 10 7 

South Bayou 2 1 33 8 9 16 

Middle Bayou 7 0 12 3 10 4 

Shoreline North of Middle Bayou 0 0 0 0 1 3 

North Bayou 2 0 24 0 4 2 

Partridge Point Swimming Area 0 3 13 0 2 8 

Lower Lake--East of Deep Basin 3 0 0 1 2 5 

Sunset Bay 1 0 27 1 1 0 

Outlet to Indian Pete 0 0 0 1 4 0 

Outlet to east arm of Indian Pete 15 2 214 4 5 0 

Barnhardt's Marina 0 0 2 0 9 1 

Wilson Hill Park 0 4 0 0 3 1 

Layman's landing 0 26 0 4 1 2 

Victory Park 1 36 370 6 4 1 

Upper Reaches, Near swans 68 8 4 57 19 11 

Upper Lake, North Shore, East 0 8 0 2 6 3 

Upper Lake, North Shore, Middle 0 0 1 0 1 3 

Rupert Bayou 0 10 0 0 1 0 

Bacteriological Testing --Swimming Safety  
 
For the past six years, samples have been taken from the perimeter of both the upper and lower lakes and tested 
for E.Coli using the official  ñbeach monitoringò method.   Values above 300 are of concern.  Results continue to be 
very acceptable. 
 
For comparison purposes, the MDEQ coordinates a similar beach monitoring program where 467 Michigan 
beaches were monitored in 2008.  About 3% of the test results were above the allowable levels which resulted in 
beach advisories or closings.                              Hamlin Lake data is shown below . 
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Effects of the 2008 Flood  
 

Below is data from the summer of 2008 which shows the significant impact of the June 12-13 flood.  This data was inad-
vertently left out of the winter 2009 Currents. 
Results from the summer of 2008 are compared to the previous six years. The average water clarity was the lowest it is 
been over this time span.  The average phosphorus and chlorophyll results were the highest.  The flood flushed a lot of 
sediment and nutrients into the lake which caused low clarity and high algae growth. 
 

Water clarity average in feet:   
 

Water clarity is measured by determining how far down in the water a black and white Secchi disc is visible.  Average 
numbers for the past seven years are shown below. 

 
Individual readings for 2008 were the lowest on record due to sediment and algae blooms caused in part by the flood.  
The plots below show weekly readings, comparing 2008 to 2007.  There is normally a decrease in the readings in mid 
summer due to algae blooms, but the clarity for 2008 was lower and for a longer period 
 

Chlorophyll average:  ug/l  
 
Chlorophyll is the green pigment in plants.  The chlorophyll measured here is from suspended algae and not from the 
rooted plants, so chlorophyll numbers are directly related to algae content. 

 
There were substantial algae blooms in the summer of 2008. Chlorophyll values of 11, 16, and 20 were obtained in July-
August which were the highest individual values seen in the past few years.  It is interesting to note that chlorophyll num-
bers were also higher than normal in 2004 which was a year that had high levels of spring run-off.  Individual chlorophyll 
values are shown in the plots below to demonstrate the large increase after the June 13 flood. 
 

Phosphorus content:  top water samples, ug/l.  
 

Phosphorus is the nutrient that we are most concerned about because it causes excessive algae and rooted plant 
growth. 

 
Values from the upper lake continue to be slightly higher than values from the lower lake. The results for 2008 were the 
highest weôve seen in the past seven years. 
 
After gathering data for several years, trend analysis can provide useful information. The graphs below indicate an up-
ward trend in phosphorus levels which is of concern.  The phosphorus trend line was looking good (decreasing) until the 
2008 data was added. 
Preliminary results from 2009 indicate a return to lower levels . 
  

     Letôs see if we can continue this trend by using no phosphorus fertilizer, 
maintaining septic systems, creating shoreline buffer zones, and avoiding leaf 
burning near the shoreline.  

Year 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 

Upper Hamlin 9.2 9.9 7.4 10.6 9.2 9.6 6.8 

Lower Hamlin  11.6 13.3 10.2 13.6 13.0 13.3 9.6 

Year 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 

Upper Hamlin 6.4 6.9 11.1 7.3 6.1 4.9 7.5 

Lower Hamlin  3.8 3.7 5.2 3.5 3.1 3.5 6.2 

Year 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 

Upper Hamlin  18.5 25 24 20 20.5 21.5 25.5 

Lower Hamlin  19.5 17 21 18.5 17 17.5 24.5 



Fall 2009 Issue Page 9 Hamlin Lake Currents  

 

 

VIEW FROM THE COCKPIT 
By Norval Stephens 

 

Sailing on Hamlin Lake this summer wasðwell, not very good.  
There were four Saturdays in July and we sailed on two of 
them.  There were five Saturdays in August and only one day, 
the 15th was at all conducive to sailing.  But, we also used our 
own rating system, statistically based on the results of recent 
years as determined by Jeff Rupp.  The Portsmouth Rating 
System, universally used, did not seem to match the out-
comes we received sailing on Lower Hamlin.  The sailors felt 
that the new system was fair and applied to the winds and 
condition on our lake well. 
It is only coincidence that Jeff Rupp was the winner, followed by our perennial winner, Walt Eversman, and 
then by Bob Schermer, Peter Compton, John Replinger, Jim Clark, Greg Leader, John Bufkin and the Na-
thans.  The chart of the finishers is elsewhere in the Currents.  Note that the new system meant that seven of 

the nine sailors won at least one race. 
The shame of it all is how beautiful sailing is on our Lake, either one.  We were confronted with either dead 
calm or rain or howling winds.  No fun contending with wind and weather.  Most summers we might miss one 
or two racing days a year, but not four.  By and large, the weeds were not a factor this year. 
I have cited in the past that leisurely sailing on our Lake allows quiet contemplation of the terrain and the 
growth of the forest and the incredible erosion of the Sand Dunes.  Twenty or thirty years ago, a large dune 
blocked any view farther into the sand hills that stretch from south of the Narrows all the way to Lake Michi-
gan.  That dune, lacking snow cover, is now what causes the north end of the Lower Lake to be so shallow 
that water birds can wade in water that is sometimes less than 6 inches deep.  We also do not now see as 
many cormorants as in recent years.  But, there are more eagles, probably a pair and a fledgling this year.  
Those of us who see the eagles do not tell whereðsomeone or something got our eagle several years ago. 
The other observation is how the white pine are beginning to top out over the hard woods, the oaks and ma-
ples especially.  Our area was once heavily a pine forest.  Logging changed that.  But now, with virtually no 
logging in over 100 years, the white pine are reasserting themselves, sticking green fingers above the other 
trees.  These are things you can see out sailing, but not racing.  Nonetheless, it was another great year on 
Hamlin Lake.  That is my view from the cockpit. 

            Hamlin Lake Sculpture                         

        The Dedication Ceremony 


